


FINANCE COMMITTEE   
Meeting Minutes    
Tuesday, April 5, 2016, 6:30 PM  
Lower Conference Room, Dedham Town Hall 
 
Members Present: John Heffernan (Chair), Maureen Hanlon, Sue Carney, Dave Roberts, Liz O’Donnell, Cecilia Butler, Kevin Hughes, Marty Lindemann and Kevin Preston.   
Mr. Heffernan called meeting to order at 6:30 PM.  
Ms. Carney made a motion to close the warrant hearing and begin deliberations, seconded by Ms. Hanlon. It was voted 9-0.
Article 1: Election of Town Officials
No action is required by the Committee.
Article 2: Personnel By-Law Changes and Bargaining Agreements
Ms. Hanlon made a motion to indefinitely postpone Article 2, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 3: Town Operating Budget
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "that the following sums of money (Total Operating Budget of 97,702,216 and Operating Capital of 1,325,207) be raised and appropriated or transferred from available funds as designated for the specific purposes hereinafter designated, to be expended only for those purposes under the direction of the respective boards, committees, or officers of the Town, and that for budgetary purposes all weekly/biweekly salaries are based upon a 52.4 week year."  
Ms. Carney explained that she is not in disagreement with the entire budget, but she does have concerns with a lot of the budget, so she wondered if there would be any way the Committee could vote the budget in sections. 
Mr. Heffernan asked what specific things Ms. Carney would like to express concern about.
Ms. Carney explained that she is concerned with the Salary amounts for the School Department; she thinks that new positions being requested can be handled by attrition; the staffing information that she received as supplemental information raised even more concerns for her. She did some research on the student-to-teacher ratios and found that in some cases they were a bit low. Ms. Carney thinks the School Department needs to start taking a look at places where they can tighten up and therefore free up some dollars that they need. She also added that she does not support the request for the 4th team on the Fire Department as she does not see it as necessary right now.
Mr. Lindemann asked how the Committee could turn Ms. Carney’s comments into dollars and cents. 
Ms. Carney responded that they could choose not to fund the 4 new salary positions that are being requested. 
Mr. Heffernan broke down the new staff requests for the Committee.
Ms. Carney responded that her records show it is a total of $230,000 for 4 Full Time Employees (FTE's) the 2 full-time, and 4 part-time employees. 
Mr. Heffernan clarified that it is 3 part time employees. 
Ms. Carney explained that she thinks the Art teacher is needed at the high school, but thinks the School Department should use attrition to pay for it. 
Mr. Preston commented that attrition is so random; it never seems to occur in the places you need it to occur.   
Mr. Lindemann commented that he shares Ms. Carney’s opinion. He also would like to find the best way to the send the message. He doesn’t see that anyone is in charge of making these big decisions.
Mr. Heffernan commented that the Committee needs to be specific and clear about the amount of money they should cut from the budget.
Mr. Preston commented that he agrees in part about sending the schools a message, but he doesn’t think taking away the full $230,000 is realistic. For the Fire Department, it is hardly ever appropriate to pay overtime in places you could have staff at regular time.
Mr. Roberts commented that the Finance and Warrant Committee recommends the bottom line for the Schools, and Town Meeting votes on the bottom line. The School Department can move money around once they have it. 
Ms. Hanlon commented that the Committee cannot get involved with micromanaging the School Department budget. Her recommendation would be to cut their overall budget by a percentage point. She questioned why they are bothering identifying what they want to remove when the School Department is going to do what they want with the money that they do receive; the board cannot specify what they can do with the money.
Mr. Kern commented that the increase that he put forward for the School Department was 3.9 percent.
Mr. Lindemann and Mr. Roberts agreed that a reduction of $100,000 would send the message. Mr. Lindemann commented that in years past it doesn’t appear this message has got through; they need to figure out to send a message that suggests that next year it may be more if they don’t do a study of cleaning up the schools, the headcount, and teachers. 
Ms. Butler commented that she agrees with Ms. Carney on the School Department as well as the Fire Department.
Mr. Hughes commented that he would be in favor of doing something to the School Budget; he feels the staffing is unbelievable based on the data they were given. Mr. Hughes explained that he is not sure how they should go about getting the message across. 
Mr. Heffernan commented he thought addressing the staff needs at the Fire Department would be worth doing when you consider the overtime savings. It is his understanding that they will not go into overtime until 2 people are out.  For headcount on the schools it started out as 13 FTE's, and they are now down through the process and it has been brought down to 2 FTE's and 3 Part time employees. He thinks that they need to be specific through their discussions about what they are talking about removing but then remove that number as a dollar number and they figure it out how to offset the reduction.
Mr. Lindemann commented that if all they are doing is sending a message this year, $100,000 does that; particularly when it is wrapped up in the communication that says next year it may be much bigger. It doesn’t appear that in years past this message has got through.
Ms. O’Donnell commented that she appreciates where everyone is coming from and she loves that this is a committee that is willing to take a stance, however, she is not in favor of sending this message. She thought the budget was well presented. She disagrees that no one has been looking at the resources and thinking about it.
Mr. Roberts thinks the message has been clear through ongoing discussions they have had and he trusts there is a sense of awareness has been created. 
Ms. Carney commented that she doesn’t think any additional studies need to be done. She referenced a study done on the schools that stated the Town had too many paraprofessionals, and then the schools came in and asked for more paraprofessionals last year. She wondered how many times can you send a message, but this is probably going to be the strongest message.  Ms. Carney added that the two priorities for spending are health and education. She explained that she does not begrudge money going into the school system, but she needs to think it is being spent cost efficiently, and she doesn’t think it is. She feels the student-to-teacher ratios are generous. 
Ms. Butler calculated student to employee ratios at each of the schools and reported these ratios to the committee but explained that she doesn’t know where to look to compare this data to other communities. Ms. Carney responded that you need to go to the Department of Education to find this information.
Mr. Hughes commented that while he is willing to send a message to the School Department, he is opposed to making a cut to the proposed budget for the Fire Department. 
Mr. Lindemann commented that he is really reluctant to add more public employees. If they fund the additional staffing need for the Fire Department, he would like to ensure that the Fire Department is held accountable next year and that the overtime is truly offset appropriately by the additional staff.
Mr. Heffernan commented that the Fire Chief has a good track record of doing what he says he is going to do and he feels very comfortable that he will do the same this time as well. 
Mr. Kern reminded the Committee that there will be a time lag between getting staff trained and onboard and there being a reduction in the overtime. He also commented that there are always unpredictable overtime issues with Fire; he would like to ensure that they are looking at trends.
The motion was voted 2-7 (Ms. O’Donnell and Mr. Heffernan were opposed)
Ms. Carney made a motion to reduce the school budget by $200,000, seconded by Ms. Butler. It was voted 3-6; the motion failed.  (Ms. Hanlon, Ms. Carney and Ms. Butler were in favor)
Mr. Roberts made a motion to lower the amount budgeted for Dedham Public Schools by $100,000 yielding a total of $35,979,808 for the School Department, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 7-2 (Ms. O’Donnell and Mr. Heffernan were opposed) 
7:28 PM: Ms. Carney made a motion to reduce the Fire Department's budget by $218,000, seconded by Ms. Butler. It was voted 2-7; the motion failed. 
Ms. Hanlon made a motion to recommend funding the operating budget in the amount of $97,602,216, seconded by Mr. Preston. It was voted 7-2. (Mr. Heffernan and Ms. O'Donnell were opposed)
7:33 PM: Ms. Hanlon made a motion to recommend funding operating capital in the amount of $1,325,207. This was seconded by Ms. Carney.
Mr. Hughes asked if the taser cartridges were included in this recommendation. Mr. Kern confirmed that they were, and that they are recommending that 12 tasers be funded.
Ms. Carney commented that she would be interested in approving more money than was recommended by the Town Manager for whiteboards in the classrooms. 
Ms. Butler commented that she is not coming up with the same number for the pool repair request with the backup information that was provided.
Mr. Roberts commented that with regards to the request for design guidelines for Dedham square, he is not supportive of spending $50,000 to $75,000 on proverbial smile and file documents when the money could be better spent.  
The Committee decided to table Article 3 for further discussion.
Ms. Carney withdrew her second, and Ms. Hanlon withdrew her motion. Unanimous Approval.
7:49 PM- Article 4: Capital Improvements Budget
Ms Hanlon made the following motion: "that the Town appropriate $1,640,015 from Free Cash to pay the costs of Item 1 (MUNIS Implementation; $400,000), Item 2 (Computer Refresh; $173,015), Item 3 (Police Vehicles; $172,000); Item 4 (SCBA Equipment Lease for year 2; $100,000); Item 9 (Deferred Maintenance/Capital Improvements Master Plan; $100,000); Item 10 (School Security; $120,000); Item 11 (DHS Lobby Security Renovations; $175,000); Item 12 (School, Asphalt Resurfacing; $100,000); Item 14 (Pool Field Repair; $300,000) in the chart entitled FY2017 Capital Improvement Plan under Article 4. That $1,600,000 be raised through Sewer Enterprise Fund Revenues to fund Items 15 and 16. That the Town borrow $5,455,000 to pay the costs of Item 5 (Colburn Street Dam; $755,000); Item 6 (Roads; $1,500,000); Item 7 (Sidewalks; $500,000); Item 8 (Motor Equipment; $300,000); and Item 13 (Gonzalez Field Artificial Turf; $2,400,000) in the chart entitled FY2017 Capital Improvement Plan under Article 4 and that to meet this appropriation, the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen, is authorized to borrow said amount under and pursuant to Chapter 44, Section 7 and 8 of the General Laws, or any other enabling authority, and to issues bonds or notes of the Town therefor." This motion was seconded by Mr. Roberts.
Ms. Hanlon commented that she has a couple of issues with some items that are recommended to be funded within this article, and questions whether they should be doing them at this time. One is the Colburn Street Dam; it is her understanding that this is an aesthetic item and the work is not required to prevent future damage.
Mr. Kern responded that this does not have to do with the aesthetics of the dam; it is the aesthetics of the body of water it creates. It is not an option to leave the dam there and not fix it. The options are either to fix it, or to remove it. 
Ms. Hanlon commented that her other concern is with the Gonzalez artificial turf field. She would like to hear the opinion of others on committee.
Ms. Carney responded that she thinks they should wait for the results of the Parks and Recreation study before agreeing to spend this money.
Ms. Lindemann commented that the Parks and Recreation study is much broader than Gonzalez field. He feels it is clear in the community that this project is needed and he cannot see any reason not to do this right now. He added that there is no scientific backing for crumb rubber concerns.
Mr. Preston commented that he is convinced that doing artificial turf there makes sense, he is not convinced about the lights, and he is troubled by the impact to the neighborhood. 
Ms. O’Donnell explained that she supports the request for the field.
Mr. Hughes explained that he is also in favor of the request for the field. He believes that the scope of the Parks and Recreation study is not going to determine whether they use Gonzalez field or not.
Mr. Roberts commented that he is also in favor of the request for the field.  
Ms. Butler commented that she is not in favor of the field. She would prefer to see the money put into the Striar project. She is also concerned about the impact of the lights on the neighborhood.
Mr. Heffernan commented that he is in favor of fixing the dam, and he also believes it is worth spending the money on the field. 
Ms. Hanlon commented that she wants to wait on the field. She would like to see the results of the Parks and Recreation Study, and the results of the other study on crumb rubber. She would also like to ensure that the neighbors are considered ahead of time due to the lights.
Mr. Roberts suggested taking a look at the process used at the high school with regards to concerns with the lights. He was confident the Parks and Recreation Department would have plans for the specific hours those lights will be on.
Ms. Butler commented that she never saw a drawing of the lobby renovations to be done at the high school.
Mr. Heffernan responded that there was a drawing and it was presented to the CEC.  Mr. Heffernan confirmed that this time around the request has more of a security focus than before when it seemed to be primarily about the aesthetics.
The motion was voted 6-3. (Ms. Carney, Ms. Butler and Ms. Hanlon were opposed) 
8:18 PM- Article 5: Elected Officials Salaries
Ms. Hanlon made the following motion, "That the salaries of elected officials be fixed as follows for Fiscal Year 2017: Town Clerk* $95,367 *includes Certification Stipend and Deferred Compensation", seconded by Ms. Butler. 
Mr. Hughes confirmed with the Committee that this means that the Town Clerk is now the only paid elected official. 
The motion was voted 9-0.
Article 6: Transfer from Prior Years Special Articles 
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that Article 6 be indefinitely postponed, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.
Article 7: Appropriation for Prior Years Bills
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "That the following sums of money be authorized from existing Fiscal Year 2016 appropriations in the respective departments to pay outstanding bills of prior years, as follows: Recordkeeper ($17.47; Selectmen); Logic Monitor ($950; IT); and Citrix ($7,840; IT).", seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.
Article 8: Line Item Transfers for Current Fiscal Year
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "That the following sums of money, totaling $84,333, be transferred from current appropriations as scheduled on the following chart to meet additional expenses for the current fiscal year." This motion was seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.
Article 9: Appropriation to Stabilization Fund
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that Article 9 be indefinitely postponed, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 10: Special Purpose Stabilization Funds, Deposit Funds
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "That the followings sums be appropriated from Free Cash $1,459,986 (6/15 to 12/15 Actual Receipts); $1,019,625 (3/16 to 6/16 Estimated Receipts); $330,000 (7/16 Estimated Receipts); and that the following sum be raised an appropriated from the Tax Levy $2,086,088 (7/16 to 6/17 Estimated Receipts), and that such amounts be deposited into the Robin Reyes Major Capital Facilities Stabilization Fund, created under Articles 6 and 7 of the November 16, 2009 Special Town Meeting." This motion was seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 11: Special Purpose Stabilization Funds, Appropriation
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "That the sum of $1,890,170 be appropriated from the Robin Reyes Major Capital Facilities Stabilization Fund for the purpose of paying debt service associated with the Ames renovation project." This motion was seconded by Ms. Butler. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 12: Additional Contract Term With Tyler Technologies, Inc.
Ms. Hanlon made the motion that it be so voted, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 13: Additional Contract Term with Fallon Ambulance Service
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that it be so voted, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.
Article 14: Departmental Revolving Funds
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "That the Town authorize the use of revolving funds pursuant to Massachusetts General Law Chapter 44 Section 53E ½ for the fiscal year beginning July 1, 2016 to be credited with receipts from the designated revenue sources, to be expended under the authority and direction of the designated agencies or officials for the stated purposes, not to exceed the spending limits respectively as presented in the chart above." This motion was seconded by Ms. Carney. 
Ms. Hanlon commented that when they put in the position of the Assistant Director position for Parks and Recreation, it was understood that within 5 years the position would be fully funded, yet they are not funding as much this year through the revolving fund as they were last year. She is concerned about it going in the opposite direction of what was promised and wondered at what point the position should be reevaluated. 
Mr. Kern explained that the difference is that last year the benefits for the Assistant Director position were funded within the general fund, and this year they are in the revolving fund as they should be. The actual amount was close to being the same as last year, maybe slightly higher.
Ms. Hanlon asked what year they are in within the 5 year period and when they should be reevaluating. She thinks this is something that the committee should be taking a look at. Ms. Hanlon also asked why the substitute Pool Director position went up by almost $8,000. 
Mr. Heffernan clarified that this article is only about revolving fund spending limits, this question is more relevant to Article 3.
The motion was voted 9-0. 
Article 15: Appropriation for Sewer Enterprise Fund
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "That the following sums listed under the heading “Revenues” be raised or transferred from available funds to operate the Sewer Enterprise Fund for FY2017, and, further, to approve the FY2017 budget for the Sewer Enterprise, including amounts appropriated under Article 4 and included herein for reference only, all as set forth in the chart above." This motion was seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 16: Endicott Estate Enterprise Fund
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "That the following sums listed under the heading “Revenues” be raised from Endicott Estate Receipts and related revenues to operate the Endicott Estate Enterprise Fund for FY2017, and further, to approve the FY2017 budget for the Endicott Estate Enterprise, including the amount provided as a budgeted subsidy from the tax levy as appropriated under Article 3 and included herein for reference only, all as set forth in the chart on the previous page." This motion was seconded by Ms. Butler. It was voted 9-0.
Ms. Carney commented that it is costing the Town 6.5 percent more this year than in previous years. She explained that she will vote for it this year since it is still an Asset to the Town, but she is not sure how much more the Town can bare.
Article 17: Reports of Committees
Ms. Hanlon made the motion that it be so voted, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 18: MWRA I/I Local Financial Assistance Program- Phase 10
Ms. Baker will rewrite this motion to be voted on by the Committee on Thursday night.  
Article 19: Rescind Authorized Debt Unissued for Various Projects
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that it be so voted, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.
Article 20: Authorization to Fund a New Early Childhood Education Center at the Current Site of the Dexter School
Ms. Hanlon read the following motion, "that the Town vote to appropriate the sum of Twenty-Nine Million Seven Hundred Sixty-Three Thousand Four Hundred Two ($29,763,402) Dollars for constructing, originally equipping and furnishing a new early childhood education center for preschool and kindergarten students at 1100 High Street, the current site of the Dexter School replacing the current Dr. Thomas J. Curran Early Childhood Education Center, including the cost of architectural design, project management and other incidental and related costs, as well as demolition of the existing building and other necessary site improvements, which school facility shall have an anticipated useful life as an educational facility for the instruction of school children for at least 50 years, said sum to be expended under the direction of the School Building Committee, and to meet said appropriation the Treasurer, with the approval of the Board of Selectmen, is authorized to borrow said sum under M.G.L. Chapter 44, or any other enabling authority; that the Town acknowledges that the Dedham Spring Annual Town Meeting 2016 25 Massachusetts School Building Authority’s (“MSBA”) grant program is a nonentitlement, discretionary program based on need, as determined by the MSBA, and any project costs the Town incurs in excess of any grant approved by and received from the MSBA shall be the sole responsibility of the Town; provided further that any grant that the Town may receive from the MSBA for the Project shall not exceed the lesser of (1) 51.33% of eligible, approved project costs, as determined by the MSBA, or (2) the total maximum grant amount determined by the MSBA; and that the amount of borrowing authorized pursuant to this vote shall be reduced by any grant amount set forth in the Project Funding Agreement that may be executed between the Town and the MSBA." This motion was seconded by Mr. Roberts. 
Ms. Butler commented that there is excess space in the schools. She takes offense in building a new building when the Town is not utilizing all the space that they have. She added that the ECEC was never intended to be a permanent solution. It was to be closed when the population declined, which has since happened, and it is still operating. She doesn’t think that many people are going to drive their children all the way to the other side of town to put them into preschool when they are passing several other preschools along the way. Most children go to the ECEC for only one year and it is inconvenient for parents to have to have to bring them to the ECEC location, which most kids that will be going to are located in the Greenlodge area.
Ms. Carney commented that she thinks it should be a higher priority to build an elementary school that would also accommodate preschool children. While this looks like it will be an attractive little school, this project has a very limited scope where it will be a standalone ECEC. It is also a very expensive lot to build on. She would be in favor of a new elementary building which would serve both Elementary and Preschool.
Mr. Heffernan explained that this process started in 2010. Mr. Roberts confirmed that the SBRC looked at 5 sites, and 14 different options which included existing elementary schools. Mr. Heffernan explained that the process moved along to where it is today and he believes the Town needs to move this forward due to the poor condition of existing ECEC.
Mr. Lindemann commented that he is respectful of the work that has been done leading to this decision. He commented that he is much more in favor of integrated early childhood development with the elementary schools and asked if there is a reason the Town has chosen to have the ECEC separate at a single location.  
Mr. Preston commented on the difficulty of the logistics of having one location with people needing to travel across Town. 
Ms. Butler explained that before the ECEC opened in September of 1993, all of the elementary schools had their own kindergartens. 
Mr. Hughes commented that he doesn’t know how the SBRC came to the decision they did but he is struggling with whether they have enough information to deny the work that has been done to come to this decision. 
Mr. Roberts explained that the original ECEC was started in a response to lack of space. There have not been a lot of studies performed on alternatives. Young students need to be educated in best facilities that they can be, and that was why he was a strong proponent for the combo of and elementary and ECEC at one of the older schools. He did not vote in support of the Dexter School option. He felt that they needed to take a step back and evaluate other alternatives.
Ms. Hanlon asked Mr. Roberts how far out he thinks it would be if they chose to eliminate an older building and replace with a solution that includes the ECEC. Ms. Baker responded 3-5 years.
Ms. O’Donnell commented that she has seen cases for both having the ECEC's integrated into the schools, and separate. She thinks that they have to get kids out of the existing ECEC. She is struggling with, given the state of the existing elementary schools, do they build a single use school right now that doesn’t scale to another use in the future. 
Ms. Hanlon agreed with Ms. O'Donnell's comments.
Ms. Carney commented that the Town shouldn’t build a school for 300 kids. 400 should be a minimum. Having Avery only accommodate 310 kids was a mistake.
It was voted 1-8. (Mr. Heffernan was in Favor)
9:28 PM: Articles 21- 26
No action was required by this Committee.
Article 27: By-Law: Proposed Amendment to Chapter 233
Ms Hanlon made the motion that it be so voted, seconded by Ms. Butler. It was voted 9-0.
Article 28: By-Law: Proposed New By-Law Re: Regulation of Shopping Carts
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that Article 28 be indefinitely postponed, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 8-1 (Mr. Roberts was opposed)
Article 29: By-Law: Proposed Amendment to Section 85-9
Ms. Hanlon made a motion to indefinitely postpone Article 29, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.
Article 30: By-Law: Proposed Amendment to Section 85-16
Ms. Hanlon made a motion to indefinitely postpone Article 30, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.  
Article 31: By-Law: Proposed New Chapter Re: Snow Removal
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that it be so voted, seconded by Mr. Hughes. 
Mr. Hughes commented that he will vote in favor as he was told Mr. Flanagan was in favor of this. He is concerned who is going to enforce this.
Mr. Heffernan commented it is not clear who is going to enforce this, even after looking into who would enforce it.
The motion was voted 1-8; the motion failed. (Mr. Preston was in favor) 
Ms. Hanlon made a motion to indefinitely postpone Article 31, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 32: Proposed Legislation: An Act Providing a Tax Exemption for Certain Qualifying Real Estate In the Town of Dedham
Ms. Hanlon made a motion to indefinitely postpone Article 32, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 33: Proposed Legislation: An Act Authorizing the Town to Establish an Additional Excise on Sale of Gasoline & Diesel Fuel
Ms. Hanlon made a motion to indefinitely postpone Article 33, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0. 
Article 34: Acquisition of Kehoe Park from the State
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that it be so voted, seconded by Ms. Butler. It was voted 5-4.
Article 35: Transfer of Land Back to Park and Recreation
Ms. Hanlon made a motion that it be so voted, seconded by Ms. Carney. It was voted 9-0.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Ms. Hanlon made a motion to continue deliberations and voting until Thursday, seconded by Ms. Butler. It was voted 9-0. 




